------ Public Document Pack ------

Agenda - Finance Committee

Meeting Venue: For further information contact:

Committee Room 4 – Tŷ Hywel Bethan Davies

Meeting date: 23 May 2018 Committee Clerk

Meeting time: 09.00 0300 200 6372

SeneddFinance@assembly.wales

1 Introductions, apologies, substitutions and declarations of interest

(09.00)

2 Paper(s) to note

(09.00) (Pages 1 – 2)

2.1 PTN1 - Letter from the Chair of the Children, Young People and Education
Committee - Budget transparency - 15 May 2018

(Pages 3 – 6)

2.2 PTN2 – Letter from the Chair of the Equality, Local Government and
 Communities Committee – Public Services Ombudsman (Wales) Bill – 15 May
 2018

(Pages 7 - 8)

The Cost of Caring for an Ageing Population: Evidence session 7 (Minister for Children, Older People and Social Care)

(09.00–10.00) (Pages 9 – 38)

Huw Irranca-Davies AM, Minister for Children, Older People and Social Care Albert Heaney, Director of Social Services and Integration Judith Cole, Deputy Director, Local Government Finance Policy, Workforce and Social Partnerships Division

Paper 1 – Written evidence submitted by the Minister for Children, Older People and Social Care



4 Motion under Standing Order 17.42 to resolve to exclude the public from the remainder of the meeting (10.00)

5 The Cost of Caring for an Ageing Population: Consideration of evidence

(10.00-10.15)

6 Senedd@Delyn

(10.15–10.25) (Page 39)

Paper 2 - Letter from the Llywydd - Senedd@Delyn - 15 May 2018

Agenda Item 2

Concise Minutes – Finance Committee

Meeting Venue: This meeting can be viewed

Committee Room 2 - The Senedd on <u>Senedd TV</u> at:

Meeting date: Thursday, 17 May 2018 http://senedd.tv/en/4836

Meeting time: 09.32 - 09.58

Attendance

Category	Names
Assembly Members:	Simon Thomas AM (Chair)
	Mike Hedges AM
	Jane Hutt AM
	Nick Ramsay AM
	David Rees AM
Committee Staff:	Leanne Hatcher (Second Clerk)
	Georgina Owen (Deputy Clerk)
	Joanne McCarthy (Researcher)
	Gareth Howells (Legal Adviser)

Introductions, apologies, substitutions and declarations of interest 1

- 1.1 The Chair welcomed Members to the meeting.
- 1.2 Apologies were received from Steffan Lewis AM and Neil Hamilton AM.

Paper(s) to note 2

2.1 The papers were noted.



- 2.1 PTN1 Letter from the Cabinet Secretary for Finance to the Chair Financial

 Transactions Capital 24 April 2018
- 2.1.1 In relation to PTN1, the Chair agreed to follow-up on the query from David Rees AM as to whether the £22.25m for the Wales Flexible Investment Fund was part of the £50m transitional fund for Brexit.
- 2.2 PTN2 Letter from the Older People's Commissioner for Wales The Cost of caring for an ageing population: Supplementary evidence 27 April 2018
- 2.3 PTN3 The Cost of Caring for an Ageing Population: Carers Trust Wales Supplementary evidence 2 May 2018
- 2.4 PTN4 Letter from the Cabinet Secretary for Finance Supplementary Budgets 2018–19 9 May 2018
- 2.5 PTN5 Letter from the Cabinet Secretary for Finance The implementation of fiscal devolution in Wales: Welsh Government Response 10 May 2018
- 2.6 PTN6 Letter from the Auditor General for Wales Code of Audit Practice 10

 May 2018
- 3 Motion under Standing Order 17.42 to resolve to exclude the public from the remainder of the meeting
- 3.1 The motion was agreed.
- 4 Public Services Ombudsman (Wales) Bill: Proposals for amendments at Stage 2
- 4.1 The Committee considered proposals for amendments to the Public Services Ombudsman (Wales) Bill.

Y Pwyllgor Cyllid | Finance Committee FIN(5)-13-18 PTN1 Agenda Item 2.1

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru Y Pwyllgor Plant, Pobl Ifanc ac Addysg

National Assembly for Wales Children, Young People and Education Committee

> Mark Drakeford AM Cabinet Secretary for Finance

Kirsty Williams AM
Cabinet Secretary for Education

Vaughan Gething AM Cabinet Secretary for Health and Social Services

15 May 2018

Dear Cabinet Secretaries,

Welsh Government draft budget information

On 2 May 2018 the Children, Young People and Education (CYPE) Committee considered its strategic forward work plan. As part of discussions, we considered the Committee's approach to scrutiny of future Welsh Government draft budgets, reflecting on our experience to date.

To help the Committee undertake effective and constructive financial scrutiny, we wanted to give early notice of some of the improvements we believe should be made to enable us to carry out effectively our core role of holding the Government to account on its budget plans and subsequent expenditure. Our recommended areas for improvement are summarised in the annex to this letter.

A copy of this letter will be shared with the Finance Committee to aid its overarching scrutiny of the budget process and procedure.

Yours sincerely

Co Name

Lynne Neagle AM Chair



01. Transparency of budgetary information

The Committee's <u>report on the Welsh Government draft budget 2018-19</u> highlighted a series of concerns in relation to the presentation of information in the Welsh Government's draft budget.

Members were concerned, for example, that:

- the recalculating of baseline budget data could throw into doubt the credibility of the way in which the Welsh Government presents its budget;
- the Welsh Government should be more forthright in its headline announcements about the actual changes in funding provided (which was relevant in the 2018-19 draft budget round to school funding in particular); and
- the allocation of resources for children and young people should be presented more clearly in the draft budget documentation so that their affordability, their delivery of value for money, and the extent to which they are being prioritised can be scrutinised.

In recent weeks, discussions have taken place in Plenary about arrangements for the School Uniform Grant. During these discussions, the Cabinet Secretary for Education pointed to the fact that information relating to the School Uniform Grant was contained in published draft budget documentation:

"if you go back to the budget consultation papers that were published by the Government in October and subsequently at the final budget, you will see in your committee papers and in those budget papers, on the grant tables, this decision, and I'm surprised (...) that this was not raised"

The Committee would like to take this opportunity to point out:

• the only reference to the School Uniform Grant in the draft budget information was a sentence within an explanation of other changes to the same Budget Action that "funding of £0.700m has also been removed for the School Uniform Grant". No further information was provided to clarify that this represented 100 per cent of the Grant.



- the ending of the Grant was not evident from the budget tables, since it was one part of the School Governance BEL and there was no breakdown in the table of the £1.088m reduction overall to that BEL; and
- in answering a question posed as part of the Committee's draft budget scrutiny by Mark Reckless AM on the reasons why the School Governance BEL had fallen from £1.124m to £36,000, no reference was made to the cessation of the School Uniform Grant (16 November 2017).

Given the vast amount of detail published as part of the draft budget, and the small window of committee time available for scrutiny, the Committee is disappointed at the implication that this would have been easily identified during the scrutiny process. We believe it is incumbent on Cabinet Secretaries to highlight when such budget cuts, including cessation of grants, are being made.

In light of the above, the Committee requests that, in the 2019-20 draft budget and in subsequent financial years, a transparent narrative explanation (as well as numeric depiction) is provided of:

- reductions/removal or increases/addition of specific areas of the draft budget compared to previous financial years (e.g. grants being reduced or ceasing to exist altogether/being introduced or increased);
- what proportion this change to the overall amount previously allocated represents (e.g. taking the School Uniform Grant as an example, being clear that this meant the whole Grant was being removed); and
- where this change is being made in the draft budget, and whether money will be returned to/taken from central reserves or allocated to/from other budget lines.

02. Child Rights Impact Assessment (CRIA)

In the Committee's <u>report on the Welsh Government draft budget 2018-19</u>, Members noted concerns about the lack of a CRIA in relation to its content. The report:

 recognised the Welsh Government's work on integrated impact assessments of the budget, but questioned whether it was sufficient in meeting the duties placed on Welsh Ministers to uphold children and young people's rights.



 queried whether aligning integrated impact assessments with the goals of the Wellbeing of Future Generations Act alone was sufficient for ensuring that due regard was paid to the rights of children, especially as the Act does not include an explicit legal duty of due regard to the UNCRC.

As a consequence, the Committee recommended that the Welsh Government:

- undertake a CRIA on its draft budget as a matter of course; and
- present more clearly in draft budget documentation how resources for children and young people are being allocated.

The Committee would like to take this opportunity to reiterate its concern that, without a CRIA, resources to support the rights of children and young people may at best be difficult to identify and, at worst, the absence of a CRIA could lead to the Welsh Government paying inadequate attention to the rights of children and young people in important financial decisions. The ending of the School Uniform Grant is a case in point. There was no mention of this in the Strategic Integrated Impact Assessment for the 2018-19 draft budget and no evidence that it had been considered at all as part of the impact assessment process. The Committee therefore believes that the production of a CRIA would ensure such issues are considered in detail and help address the difficulties encountered in seeking to understand the consequences of financial decisions.

As such, the Committee requests that a standalone and detailed **CRIA** is undertaken to inform the Welsh Government's 2019-20 draft budget (and in subsequent financial years). We believe its content should be published as a standalone document rather than being summarised in an integrated assessment, and should be shared with the Committee to inform its scrutiny.



Y Pwyllgor Cyllid | Finance Committee FIN(5)-13-18 PTN2

Agenda Item 2.2

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru

Y Pwyllgor Cydraddoldeb, Llywodraeth Leol a Chymunedau

National Assembly for Wales

Equality, Local Government and Communities Committee

Simon Thomas AM, Chair, Finance Committee

15 May 2018

Dear Simon

Thank you for your letter dated 17 April, which we considered at our meeting on 3 May.

Timetable

We noted your correspondence to the Business Committee requesting an extension to the Stage 2 deadline.

Inclusion of the Wales Audit Office in Schedule 3

We received evidence from the Auditor General for Wales in which he set out his concerns about the inclusion of the Wales Audit Office in Schedule 3 of the Bill. This view was supported by the Public Services Ombudsman in his written evidence. Having reviewed the evidence from the Auditor General for Wales and the Ombudsman, we support their calls for an amendment to be brought forward at Stage 2 to remove the Wales Audit Office from Schedule 3.

Yours sincerely

John Griffiths AM

Chair



Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg.

We welcome correspondence in Welsh or English.



Agenda Item 3

Finance Committee - Inquiry into the Cost of Caring for an Ageing Population Evidence Paper Submitted by the Minister for Children and Social Care

Introduction

The Finance Committee has invited me to give oral evidence on 23 May as part of its inquiry into the cost of caring for an ageing population. This evidence paper sets out the issues effecting social care and support for older people and how we are addressing these from a social care policy perspective.

This paper covers:

- the fact that social care should be considered in the wider context of integrated health, social care and wellbeing;
- the demographic challenge of an ageing population;
- how the Welsh Government is responding to this from a social care
 perspective in terms of legislative changes, the formation of regional
 partnership boards, support for the social care workforce and unpaid carers,
 and the provision of additional funding; and
- how we are seeking to put the future of social care on a more sustainable basis through new innovative funding models.

Integrated Health, Social Care and Wellbeing Services

Social care is vital, supporting people to live as independent and fulfilling lives as possible irrespective of their individual circumstances. This is particularly important in an ageing population. In the last year for which data is available (2016-17), local authorities provided over 110,000 forms of care and support to around 62,000 people aged 65 and over, supporting them to meet their wellbeing outcomes and to maintain their independence. This is care and support provided to around 10,000 more people of this age compared to that in the previous year, delivered in some cases directly by local authorities, while in other cases delivered by the independent sector or the third sector.

However, successfully meeting this increased demand for care and support should not be looked at in isolation. Social care should be provided as part of a seamless system which joins up health, social care and wellbeing services. As a result people should be put at the centre with the care they require, whether it is healthcare or social care, arranged and provided around their needs. This was a key recommendation from the Parliamentary Review of Health and Social Care, driving change and improvement in prevention and wellbeing, delivering better quality care with its vision for a whole system approach that is more effective, efficient and sustainable for future generations in Wales. So while the Committee's inquiry is focussed on social care, and this evidence paper responses in that vein, this wider agenda should not be overlooked.

The Future Challenge

You will have seen the evidence paper provided by the Cabinet Secretary for Finance highlighted the projected population growth in Wales over the years up to 2040, particularly in those over the age of 85. The proportion of the population aged 65 or over is projected to increase from 20.4 per cent in 2016 to 22.9 per cent by 2026, then to 26.3 per cent by 2036. Whilst this is a cause of celebration in that more of us are living longer, it raises the question of what care and support will be required for this significant increase in our ageing population.

There is no direct evidence that indicates what the level of demand for social care would be in the longer term for an older population. Welsh Government did commission in 2015 LE Wales (an economics and policy consultancy) to undertake research in relation to the future of paying for social care. Its subsequent report suggested that if existing prevalence rates for various care needs and health conditions were applied to the changing demographic structure of the population, this would imply significant increases in the need for social care and support.

What this did not take account of were improvements in the provision and coverage of health and social care services over the same period, including the effects of increased and more effective prevention. It will take time for the benefits to be realised in the change of service delivery culture of providing prevention where possible, rather than defaulting to care and support packages. However this, and improvements in health and social care services, could play a significant role in counteracting these pressures. As a result it is difficult to determine the precise implications in care terms from a growth in this section of the population given it is unknown what impacts improvements in the wellbeing of older people, or their life expectancy, will have on people's ability to live independently. Nevertheless we are responding to this challenge now.

How We Are Responding To This Challenge

We are not only responding to the financial pressures local authorities are experiencing, but are reshaping the way in which care and support is delivered. I provide examples of this below:

Changes in the Way Care is Provided and Delivered

Our ground breaking Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014 changed for the first time in a generation the way in which social care is provided in Wales. Now, under the Act, people's needs are considered in the context of the wellbeing outcomes they wish to achieve rather than just providing available local authority services or social care services. Aligned with this the Act puts a greater emphasis on prevention so as to reduce the need now and in the future for more costly intensive care packages, either completely or at least for longer periods.

The 2014 Act also provided for new regional partnership boards. These bring health boards, social services and other partners together on the health board footprint to provide for the delivery of integrated care and support. This includes making more effective use of resources and skills. Statutory guidance we issued under the Act makes clear that integrated care and support in relation to older people is a priority area of integration for these boards.

In parallel with this legal framework the Welsh Government has provided over £150 million in revenue since 2014-15 to regional partnership boards via the Integrated Care Fund. This "Programme for Government" commitment is to support their delivery of a wide range of innovative and integrated services that help older people to maintain their independence, avoid unnecessary hospital admissions and where they do need to go into hospital, to return home quicker. In 2018-19 we are adding to this by providing regional partnership boards with a further £50 million revenue. Regional partnership boards are required to establish pooled funds in relation to their care home functions and these pooled funds will support joint commissioning arrangements for care homes for older people, which are essential to improve their wellbeing and deliver better value for money.

Improving the Social Care Workforce

Good quality and reliable social care to meet the demands of an ageing population can only be provided if Wales has a valued and well motivated social care workforce.

We are aware of recruitment and retention difficulties in parts of the social care sector where competition from other sectors with similar, or higher pay, and better conditions can lead to high turnover levels and a negative perception of being a social care worker. Employers have also highlighted other factors which are impacting on resources in the sector, such as the increase in the national minimum wage and pension auto-enrolment.

To tackle these issues the Welsh Government recently introduced measures, through regulations under the Regulation and Inspection of Social Care (Wales) Act 2016, to improve terms and conditions for workers and the quality of care. These include requirements on domiciliary care providers to provide more transparency in their use of zero hours contracts, to offer their staff a choice of fixed hour contracts after a three month period of employment, and to clearly delineate between care and travel time. Added to this £19 million of additional recurrent funding is being provided through local authorities to support care providers to meet some of the financial impacts of the national minimum wage. This investment is part of a tri-partite commitment between the Welsh Government, local government and employers to make progress on this issue.

We are also committed to raising the profile of social care workers, so that social care becomes a positive career choice where people are valued and supported. As part of this Social Care Wales (SCW), as the workforce regulator, is working closely with key stakeholders to develop a workforce strategy which identifies current and future resource and capability needs, and how these will be met. SCW will also be leading a national attraction, recruitment and retention campaign to help promote a positive image of care and to attract and retain more people into the sector.

These measures will lead to a more valued and respected social care workforce to meet the challenges ahead and help reduce scare resources being spent on the replacement and training of staff who are lost to other sectors.

That said in September 2017 the Welsh Government published its policy paper, 'Brexit and Fair Movement of People,' which outlines evidence based proposals for how migration between the EU and the UK should be managed after the UK leaves the EU. As mentioned in this dependent on the transition arrangements agreed, we believe the existing issues around recruitment and retention could be further exacerbated by this process. This is particularly in relation to domiciliary care workers and registered nurses in care homes.

We continue to work with key stakeholders, including SCW, to quantify the potential impacts of Brexit on the social care sector in Wales and to consider options for their management. This includes making effective use of the £50 million European Transition Fund which the Welsh Government has established in order to support Brexit preparations in Wales.

Unpaid Carers

Alongside the paid workforce are the less visible, often unrecognised, heroes of social care; unpaid carers. The economic value of the contribution made by unpaid

carers saves the public purse enormous sums every year. The Office of National Statistics UK census in 2011 estimated there to be over 370,000 carers in Wales, around 12% of the population. In almost every category Wales has the highest proportion of carers in the UK, whether it is the highest proportion of older carers, the highest proportion of carers providing over 50 hours of care a week or, the highest proportion of carers under the age of 18.

The Welsh Government appreciates the immense value and benefit unpaid carers provide, not only to the loved one they care for but also the huge contribution they make to relieve the pressure on the social care sector. If we are to respond to the increasing demands from an ageing population we must continue to value and support unpaid carers where ever possible.

As a result we have enhanced the rights of unpaid carers through the Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014 and in the subsequent national priorities we have established, will ensure the delivery of those enhanced rights to carers throughout Wales.

Funding of Social Care

The Health Foundation used work by the London School of Economics to project the cost of publicly funded adult social care in Wales. This shows costs could increase by 80% in real terms between 2015 and 2030. These estimates correlate with the shorter term analysis in the Wales Public Services 2025. These cost projections are acutely sensitive to assumptions about future trends in mortality, rates of disability, the unit cost of social care, and care and support recipients' preferences. It is not unreasonable, however, that there is likely to be a significant increase in demand for social care as the baby boom generation ages.

In an environment of increasing pressures and competing demands for finite resources we have sought to protect funding for social care in Wales. This is evidenced by the 8% increase in cash terms directed towards spending on social services between 2010-11 and 2016-17 (compared to a 3% increase to the Welsh Government's overall resource budget over the same period). This is in stark contrast to the situation in England, where social services have suffered huge cuts over the last six years, falling by 5% in real terms.

As a result in 2017-18 the Welsh Government invested an additional £55 million in social services through the Revenue Support Grant and specific grants, with this funding being included on a recurrent basis in the local government settlement from 2018-19. In addition, a subsequent £10 million was made available to local authorities in 2017-18 to enable social care services to support people in their homes and communities, and to help manage winter pressures.

For this year we have take further action to protect investment in social care services. The provision of £42 million for social care announced as part of the Budget for 2018-19 is additional money included in the settlement to maintain social services' core spending at 2017-18 levels.

Funding Social Care in the Future

In the context of increasing demand for social care and support we recognise the need to place funding for social services on a more sustainable footing. This is particularly important given the overall financial pressures on the Welsh Government's budget at a time of continuing austerity.

You will have noted from the Cabinet Secretary for Finance's evidence paper the previous considerations of the issue of paying for social care, including consideration of models used in other countries. While we have taken some actions in this area, and these have been successful, they have not to date been able to address more than just the element of funding which derives from recipients paying for the care and support they receive. We need to address the wider funding required to meet the full cost of care and support provided and as a result, this is reflected in our commitment in 'Prosperity for All', we are "developing innovative funding models to ensure funding is available to help meet future demand for social care".

The Cabinet Secretary for Finance has stated his commitment to undertaking further work on how Welsh Government fiscal levers could be developed to address the challenge of funding increased demand for social care as part of the work on four new taxes. As he outlined in his evidence paper work on this has already begun with the consideration of a proposal by Professor Gerald Holtham to develop a social care levy to create a social care fund. I understand he is also considering whether Welsh rates of income tax, which will be collected from April next year, could also play a role.

To complement this we are in the process of commissioning the Association of Directors of Social Services Cymru to present a cross-local government view of the future pressures, and hence funding priorities, for social care over the next 10 years. This is to begin to provide the evidence as to how money raised through a levy, or any other mechanism, should be used, taking account of our response to the Parliamentary Review of Health and Social Care and the future delivery of social care. This is planned to report later this summer.

In addition the First Minister has asked me to chair an inter-Ministerial group to provide the social care policy perspective to go alongside these financial considerations of a social care fund. This will bring together Ministerial colleagues in health, social care, finance, local government and housing to consider the social care policy issues impacting on the creation of a fund and its use, and its acceptance by the public as being a potential method of funding social care in the future. I am intent to hold a first meeting of this group shortly.

Summary

The consideration of alternative models to fund social care in the future is very much at an early stage and will take some time to come to conclusions about the future. In the meantime you will see we have used the full range of legislative powers, policy initiatives and additional funding to address the current and future demands for social care.

By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42

Document is Restricted

Agenda Item 6

Committee Chairs National Assembly for Wales Cardiff Bay CF99 1NA

Your ref: EJ/LPR

15 May 2018

Dear Committee Chair

I write to you about our plans to reschedule the postponed Senedd Delyn event for the week commencing 25 June 2018.

As part of our programme we will host a series of activity to promote the Assembly's work, the Welsh Youth Parliament and mark the Centenary of the Women's Suffrage Movement. This will be complemented by outreach and education sessions with schools, colleges, youth groups, community groups, businesses and charities in the area. We will also have a presence at Mold Market during the week.

During previous Senedd@ initiatives, committees have held formal meetings and informal engagement sessions in community locations, to encourage people to participate in their work. Senedd Delyn provides an opportunity to raise your Committee's profile, and directly engage with local stakeholders and citizens. I appreciate that on this occasion there is limited notice to make arrangements but if you would like to get involved we are happy to assist. I intend on ensuring that greater notice is provided on upcoming Senedd@ programmes in future to allow as much opportunity to co-ordinate activity.

Thank you in advance for your co-operation.

Yours sincerely

Elin Jones AM Llywydd

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru

Hir forces

Bae Caerdydd, Caerdydd, CF99 1NA Llywydd@cynulliad.cymru www.cynulliad.cymru 0300 200 7403 **National Assembly for Wales**

Cardiff Bay, Cardiff, CF99 1NA Llywydd@assembly.wales www.asse**Pack** Rage 39 0300 200 7403